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Under the Donald Trump administration, the U.S. State Department’s annual Human Rights
Report has undergone a marked transformation, prompting broad criticism over its
credibility and objectivity. The revised 2024 edition released in August 2025 after months of
delays reflects political priorities rather than the comprehensive, rights-focused approach
of previous reports.

One of the most striking changes is the softened language toward governments aligned with
the administration. Countries such as El Salvador and Israel received minimal criticism
despite well-documented concerns about human rights abuses. In El Salvador’s case, the
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report stated there were “no credible reports of significant human rights abuses” a stark
contrast to prior editions that had cited arbitrary killings, enforced disappearances, and
prison overcrowding.

Conversely, traditional allies such as France, Germany, and the United Kingdom were
singled out for heightened criticism particularly regarding restrictions on free speech, a
departure from earlier editions that noted few significant changes. The report also escalated
criticism of Brazil and South Africa, citing perceived threats to democratic discourse and
minority rights.

Crucially, the 2024 report largely omitted references to LGBTQ+ rights, gender-based
violence, and racial injustice topics that were regularly addressed in previous editions.
Sections on Uganda’s harsh anti-LGBTQ+ legislation and the humanitarian crisis in Gaza
were drastically shortened or removed entirely.

Human Rights Watch described the revised report as “an exercise of whitewashing and
deception,” warning that erasing entire categories of abuse erodes global human rights
advocacy and impairs the U.S. government’s oversight. Former State Department officials
echoed this concern, arguing that political agendas have overshadowed the factual integrity
of the report.

State Department spokespersons claimed the report was intentionally shortened to
improve readability and clarity in the field, stressing it now meets statutory requirements
while aligning with “Western values.”

In sum, the latest U.S. The Human Rights Report has evolved from an authoritative reference
into a document widely perceived as a political tool underscoring growing tension between
diplomacy and rights-based accountability.
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